M I N U T E S

TOWN OF APPLE VALLEY

PLANNING COMMISSION 

Regular Meeting
Wednesday, May 5, 2010

CALL TO ORDER

At 6:00 p.m., the Regular Meeting of the Planning Commission of the Town of Apple Valley for May 5, 2010, was called to order by Chairman Kallen.

ROLL CALL

Planning Commission

Roll call was taken with the following members present:  Commissioner Larry Cusack, Commissioner David Hernandez, Commissioner John Putko, Vice-Chairman B.R. “Bob” Tinsley, and Chairman Bruce Kallen.     
STAFF PRESENT

Lori Lamson, Assistant Director of Community Development; Carol Miller, Senior Planner; Pam Cupp, Associate Planner; Douglas Fenn, Senior Planner; Richard Pedersen, Deputy Town Engineer; and Patty Hevle, Planning Commission Secretary.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Commissioner Putko led the Pledge of Allegiance.
1.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

A. 
Planning Commission Minutes for the Regular Meeting of April 21, 2010.


MOTION:

Motion by Vice-Chairman Tinsley, seconded by Commissioner Putko, to approve the Minutes for the Regular Meeting of April 21, 2010.

Motion carried by the following vote:  Ayes:  Commissioner Cusack, Commissioner Putko, Vice-Chairman Tinsley and Chairman Kallen.  Noes:  None.  Abstain: Commissioner Hernandez. Absent: None.

2. Conditional Use Permit No. 2009-007 and Deviation Permit No. 2010-002
Applicant:  Reliant Land Services for T-Mobile
Location:   The project site is located at 14053 Tuweep Road (Norm Schmidt Park); APN 3112-233-26.  
Chairman Kallen opened the open, continued public hearing at 6:05 p.m. 

Ms. Carol Miller, Senior Planner presented the staff report as filed by the Planning Division.

Ms. Susan Chong, representing T-Mobile, stated they had revised the map and lowered the tree height to address the visual concerns.

Chairman Kallen requested to know if they had considered other areas for the project.

Ms. Chong stated that they had considered two (2) churches; however, they were in a residential area.  She further commented that they had looked at the Apple Valley Country Club’s site and the only area available to them would be on the south side and that would not give them the coverage needed.

Chairman Kallen requested to know if the antenna on the corner of Rincon and Seneca could be used for a cell tower.

Ms. Lamson, Assistant Director of Community Development, stated that, several years ago, there was an application for that site by another carrier which was denied by the Planning Commission.  It is in a residential area and could not meet the separation requirements.

Mr. Paul Morgan expressed his opposition to the project.

Since there was no one else in the audience requesting to speak to this item, Chairman Kallen closed the public hearing at 6:12 p.m.
Chairman Kallen commented on workshops that were done on the cell tower issues and guidelines that were put in place.  However, he felt this park was very small in comparison to other parks in the Town.
Vice-Chairman Tinsley commented on the Apple Valley Country Club having a lot of space for a cell tower.

Commissioner Hernandez stated he felt that, due to the character of the park, he felt the tower was inappropriate at this location.

MOTION:


Motion by Commissioner Hernandez, seconded by Commissioner Putko, that the Planning Commission move to:
1. Find that the facts presented in the staff report do not support the required Findings for Approval and adopt the negative comments for the Findings for Denial in the May 5, 2010, staff report.

2. Adopt the negative comments as provided in the staff report for the Findings for Approval of Conditional Use Permit No. 2009-07 and Deviation No. 2010-002 and deny the Conditional Use Permit and Deviation Permit.

ROLL CALL VOTE:

Ayes:

Commissioner Cusack

Commissioner Hernandez

Commissioner Putko



Vice-Chairman Tinsley



Chairman Kallen

Noes:

None

Abstain:
None

Absent:
None

The motion carried by a 5-0-0-0 vote

3. Tentative Parcel Map No. 19260.
Applicant:  
Merrell-Johnson Engineering, Inc. representing International City bank.
Location: 

The property is located at the southwest corner of Bear Valley road and Central Road; APN 0434-064-75.

Chairman Kallen opened the public hearing at 6:15 p.m.
Ms. Carol Miller, Senior Planner, presented the staff report as filed by the Planning Division.

Commissioner Putko requested to know what would happen to the partially built buildings.

Ms. Lamson stated they are in escrow right now and the new owner will come in and finish them.

A representative of the applicant stated there were two (2) parcels; one housing the Ultra Star Theatre and the other parcel had the unfinished buildings.  He stated that Ultra Star is going to purchase their building through federal financing as they are leasing it right now.  He could not comment on the Conditions of Approval.

Ms. Miller stated the applicant received the staff report and she received no calls to question the Conditions of Approval.  

Ms. Lamson stated, if they had wanted to modify any of the Conditions of Approval then, they would have had to appear at this meeting.

Since there was no one in the audience requesting to speak to this item, Chairman Kallen closed the public hearing at 6:20 p.m.
Commissioner Putko stated he was glad that someone was going to finish this project.
MOTION:


Motion by Vice-Chairman Tinsley, seconded by Commissioner Putko, that the Planning Commission move to:
1. Find that, pursuant to the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA), Section No. 15315, the proposed request is Exempt from further environmental review.

2. Find the Facts presented in the staff report support the required Findings for Approval and adopt the Findings.

3. Approve Tentative Parcel Map No. 19260, subject to the attached Conditions of Approval.

4. Direct staff to file the Notice of Exemption.


ROLL CALL VOTE:

Ayes:

Commissioner Cusack

Commissioner Hernandez

Commissioner Putko



Vice-Chairman Tinsley



Chairman Kallen

Noes:

None

Abstain:
None

Absent:
None

The motion carried by a 5-0-0-0 vote

4. Development Permit No. 2009-008.
Applicant:  
Stanford Green Power, representing Mr. Richard O’Brien.

Location: 

22990 Chipeta Road; APN 437-561-02.  

Chairman Kallen opened the public hearing at 6:22 p.m.

Ms. Pam Cupp, Associate Planner, presented the staff report as filed by the Planning Division.    
Mr. George Stanford, representing the applicant, stated he agreed with all of the Conditions of Approval.  

Mr. Gary Lewis, Apple Valley, stated he was not opposed to the tower but did have some questions concerning safety due to the fact it will be close to the airport.

Ms. Lamson, Assistant Director of Community Development, responded that the tower is not within the Airport Overlay District and, therefore, does not have a height restriction nor does it require lighting.
Mr. Ron Maruzzi, of Oak Hills, was opposed to the project stating it would ruin his views as well as being noisy.

Mr. Matthew Roehl, Apple Valley, expressed his opposition to the project.

Mr. Larry Scott, of Apple Valley, stated he was opposed to the project, as well as the project in Item #5 on the Agenda.  He felt that both projects would ruin his views.

Mr. Gordon Pine, Apple Valley, was also opposed to the project.  He was concerned this would set a precedent for more windmills in the area.  He further commented about safety issues with the high winds and requested to know if the windmills would be monitored.  Mr. Pine further stated he felt more people in the area should have been notified.  He further stated he did not like the color of the windmills.

Mr. Stanford, the applicant, stated he understood the neighbors’ concerns, but felt they were misinformed about the look of the the windmill.  He further commented that they produce less noise than an air conditioner.  He agreed to all of the Conditions of Approval.

Commissioner Hernandez requested to know if there was any variance on colors.

Mr. Stanford stated the colors have been designed to blend and are really difficult to see.  He further commented that the color they are using is the best for blending.  

Since there was no one else in the audience requesting to speak to this item, Chairman Kallen closed the public hearing at 6:45 p.m.
Vice-Chairman Tinsley commented that the project meets the Commission’s intent when it updated the Development Code.  

Commissioners Hernandez and Putko agreed.

Chairman Kallen spoke about the workshops that were conducted and stated the design is very sleek and not normally what you would expect to see.  


MOTION:


Motion by Commissioner Hernandez, seconded by Vice-Chairman Tinsley, that the Planning Commission move to:

1. Determine that the project is not anticipated to have any direct or indirect impact upon the environment, as it has been determined that the proposed request is Exempt from further environmental review.

2. Find the facts presented in the staff report support the required Findings for Approval and adopt the Findings.

3. Approve Development Permit No. 2009-008, subject to the attached Conditions of Approval.

4. Direct staff to file a Notice of Exemption.

ROLL CALL VOTE:

Ayes:

Commissioner Cusack

Commissioner Hernandez

Commissioner Putko



Vice-Chairman Tinsley



Chairman Kallen

Noes:

None

Abstain:
None

Absent:
None

The motion carried by a 5-0-0-0 vote

5. Development Permit No. 2010-005.
Applicant:  
Stanford Green Power, representing Mr. James Paul.

Location: 

22990 Chipeta Road; APN 437-561-02.  

Chairman Kallen opened the public hearing at 6:51 p.m.

Ms. Pam Cupp, Associate Planner, presented the staff report as filed by the Planning Division.  

Mr. George Stanford, representing the applicant, stated he agreed with all the Conditions of Approval.

Mr. William Trappo, Apple Valley, stated he lives across the street from the project location and wanted to know if government money was being used.  He is opposed to the project due to aesthetics and noise.  

Ms. Lamson stated that these projects are all privately funded.
Mr. Dennis Hambrick, Apple Valley, stated he cannot put windmills on his rooftop because it was not 2-½ acres and wanted to know how to get that approved.

Mr. Dan Kalka, a representative of a windmill manufacturer for roof tops, presented the Commission with some state legislation that supports wind generators.  He asked that the Commission consider the small rooftop generators.

Since there was no one else in the audience requesting to speak to this item, Chairman Kallen closed the public hearing at 7:00 p.m.

MOTION:


Motion by Vice-Chairman Tinsley, seconded by Commissioner Putko, that the Planning Commission move to:

1. Determine that the project is not anticipated to have any direct or indirect impact upon the environment, as it has been determined that the proposed request is Exempt from further environmental review.

2. Find the facts presented in the staff report support the required Findings for Approval and adopt the Findings.

3. Approve Development Permit No. 2010-005, subject to the attached Conditions of Approval.

4. Direct staff to file a Notice of Exemption.

ROLL CALL VOTE:

Ayes:

Commissioner Cusack

Commissioner Hernandez

Commissioner Putko



Vice-Chairman Tinsley



Chairman Kallen

Noes:

None

Abstain:
None

Absent:
None

The motion carried by a 5-0-0-0 vote
6. Development Permit No. 2006-039, Amendment No. 1
Applicant:  
K. Hovnanian-Forecast Homes
Location: 

The project site is located along Choco Road, approximately ½ mile north of Corwin Road, at the terminus of Ta-Ki-Pi, Arcata and Ta-Wan-Ka Roads; APNs 472-351-41, -42, -43 and -44.

Chairman Kallen opened the public hearing at 7:00 p.m.
Mr. Doug Fenn, Senior Planner, presented the staff report as filed by the Planning Division.  He stated the developer had only built one-half (½) of the homes when the economy took a downturn, but now wants to finish the project with reduced square footage of the remaining ninety-six (96) single-family residential homes.  
Vice-Chairman Tinsley requested to know if the reduction in square footage would be taken from the garages.

Mr. Fenn stated that was correct; there would no longer be four (4)-car garage homes, but there would be three (3)-car garages.

Chairman Kallen commented that the smallest home is now 2,311 square feet with a three (3) car garage.  He asked about any changes in the Conditions of Approval.

Mr. Fenn replied there were some added Conditions of Approval, as well as some being removed, and those were depicted in the staff report.
Mr. James Krandall, the applicant representing K. Hovnanian-Forecast Homes, requested approval and stated he agreed with all of the Conditions of Approval.  He stated the quality of the homes will remain high; however, they are just reducing the square footage.  He stated, in order to blend the homes with the existing ones, they will be placing the higher square footage homes next to the existing homes.  

Commissioner Cusack requested to know if an additional garage could be added if a buyer requested a four (4)-car garage.  

Mr. Krandall responded that only three (3)-car garages would be available.  

Ms. Kim Magana, of Apple Valley, expressed her concerns about the homes blending into the existing residences.  She also stated that the existing residents purchased their homes at the top of the market and would be paying most of the Community Facilities District (CFD)/Mello-Roos taxes since the tax rate is based upon the appraised value of the home.  She requested that the builder wait until the market rebounds and then build out the project.

Mr. Bob Rife, Apple Valley, expressed concerns about having a smaller home next to his 3,720 square foot home.  He stated that the applicant advised him that they could not guarantee what would be built next to him.  

Mr. Krandall stated that the CFD/Mello-Roos is based upon the appraised value of the home and, if home values have declined, the owners can have their properties re-appraised through the San Bernardino County tax assessor.  He stated that the larger homes would be built around the existing homes.

Vice-Chairman Tinsley commented about a difference in the elevations.  

Mr. Krandall stated the quality of the elevations is the same as the existing residences.

Commissioner Putko stated he was not aware there were Mello-Roos in Apple Valley.

Ms. Lamson, Assistant Director of Community Development, commented on the Commission being cautious about restricting discussion to square footage and aesthetics and not monetary or economical issues.

Since there was no one else in the audience requesting to speak to this item, Chairman Kallen closed the public hearing at 7:20 p.m.
Commissioner Hernandez commented on adding a Condition of Approval requiring the developer to place the largest homes next to the existing residences.

Ms. Lamson stated that staff could add that Condition.
MOTION:

Motion by Chairman Kallen, seconded by Vice-Chairman Tinsley, that the Planning Commission move to:  
1. Determine that the project is within the scope of the approved Mitigated Negative Declaration that was adopted by the Planning Commission for Tentative Tract Map No. 14514 on May 16, 2001.  Therefore, the proposed request requires no additional evaluation in compliance with the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA).

2. Find the Facts presented in the staff report support the required Findings for Approval and adopt the Findings.

3. Approve Development Permit No. 2006-039; Amendment No. 1, subject to the amended Conditions of Approval.

4. Direct staff to file a Notice of Exemption.

ROLL CALL VOTE:

Ayes:

Commissioner Cusack

Commissioner Hernandez

Commissioner Putko



Vice-Chairman Tinsley



Chairman Kallen

Noes:

None

Abstain:
None

Absent:
None

The motion carried by a 5-0-0-0 vote

PUBLIC COMMENTS

Ms. Kristy Ashlock, Apple Valley, wanted to introduce herself to the Commission, stating she would soon have a project coming before them consisting of a bar with minimal food service in the Village area of Apple Valley.

PLANNING COMMISSION COMMENTS

The Commission all agreed they were very glad Commissioner Hernandez had returned.

STAFF COMMENTS

Ms. Lamson stated that, due to a lack of agenda items, the Regular meeting of the Planning Commission for May 19, 2010 had been cancelled.
OTHER BUSINESS
None.
ADJOURNMENT

Motion by Chairman Kallen, seconded by Vice-Chairman Tinsley, and unanimously carried, to adjourn the meeting of the Planning Commission at 7:25 p.m. to the meeting of June 2, 2010 at 6:00 p.m.






Respectfully Submitted by:







__________________________







Patty Hevle







Planning Commission Secretary







Approved by:

_________________________


Bruce Kallen, Chairman
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